CITY OF ELSBERRY

CEMETERY COMMITTEE

MARCH 26, 2018
ELSBERRY CITY HALL

Members of the Cemetery Committee met on the evening of the above date at Elsberry City Hall, 6:00 pm.  Present were Alderman Rockwell, Alderman Short, Mayor Wilch, City Attorney Rob Guinness, City Clerk Sue Hogarth, Pam Stewart and Larry Carter from Carter Ricks Funeral Home.
Alderman Harper was not present.   

Mayor Wilch called the meeting to order, took roll call and deemed a quorum present. 

Pam Stewart put together a packet for all members in attendance listing the available spaces / lots remaining in the City Cemetery as of 3/26/18 along with a map of their locations.  She also included our current cemetery fees for residents and non-residents and the city ordinances pertaining to the Cemetery found in Chapter 35 in the current City of Elsberry ordinance code book.  

City Attorney Guinness has been researching old cemetery plat books from the 1940’s and the City of Elsberry may have more land than originally thought.  However, adverse possession doesn’t work in this instance and a survey of the cemetery will need to be done.  He is estimating the cost for the survey to be around $1,000.
Larry Carter and Pam Stewart presented an old map on cardboard and a cloth map of the City Cemetery from the storage room at City Hall and it looks like there are 1 or 2 sections on the west side of the cemetery that may belong to the City of Elsberry.  This property was recently purchased by Dick Whiteside from Mr. Galloway for use by the Elsberry FFA.
Larry Carter became a member of the cemetery commission in September 1981 and he explained how the grave sites are different sizes from the older sections to the newer sections. The lots in the Rose Hill section are split into 4 or 8 spaces and they are 16 ft north/south and 20 ft east/west.   The grave spaces in the old original section are 20 ft north/south and 16 ft east/west which is opposite of the Rose Hill section.  The newer North sections grave spaces are 22 ft north/south and 20 ft east/west.   Alderman Rockwell asked if we could divide up the remaining land anyway that we like.  Larry Carter suggested that we could go from a lot program to a block program which is what he did with their Winfield cemetery.  Spaces are sold in blocks with 4 spaces purchased and 4 additional spaces saved for possible future use.   
The land to the north of the cemetery is about 13 acres and is owned by Hall and is not for sale.  There is 6 acres on Straight Street that are not for sale.  The old Palmer house has been abandoned.  Mayor Wilch stated that there is 2 feet on east side where the fence is that may not be our property.  Mayor Wilch suggested possibly filling up the lake for extra space but since that area is prone to flooding, it could probably only be used as a cremation area at best.  There are a few more spaces on the East corner but those areas may need to be filled with additional dirt.   

In the 1980’s, the eastern section wasn’t opened yet so the council may not have been concerned about expansion at that time.  

The recommendation by the cemetery committee to proceed with acquiring more land is as follows:

1)  Find out if the land on the west side of the cemetery belongs to the City of Elsberry 

2)  Look into other areas to see if any land is for sale.  A question was raised if the City has any CD’s available to purchase land.  

Terry Dudley who was on the cemetery commission in the 1980’s may have some records for the cemetery if someone knows how to get in touch with him.  City Clerk Sue Hogarth and Pam Stewart will go through meeting minutes from the 1980’s to see if there is anything mentioned about the land for the City Cemetery.  

It was decided to have City Attorney Guinness contact Mr. Whiteside to see if he has a deed to the property he recently purchased for the west side of the cemetery.  Alderman Short suggested contacting Mr. Whiteside first before the April board meeting on 4/10/18 so we can get quotes on a survey emailed out to the board members.  A motion was made by Alderman Short to contact Mr. Dick Whiteside about the property on the west side of the cemetery and to get bids on a survey before the April board meeting, seconded by Alderman Rockwell.
A motion was made to adjourn the cemetery committee meeting, seconded by Alderman Rockwell.  Meeting adjorned at 6:40PM.  

Respectfully submitted,

Sue Hogarth

City Clerk

City of Elsberry  

